CHAIRMAN’S REPORT TO SOM ON THE

APEC ECONOMIC COMMITTEE MEETING

SECOND PLENARY MEETING 

AUGUST 26-27, 1997

ST. JOHN’S, CANADA
The APEC Economic Committee (EC) held its second plenary meeting of the 1997 cycle from 26-27 August 1997 in St John’s, Canada.  The Meeting was chaired by Dr John M Curtis of Canada and attended by Australia; Brunei Darussalam; Canada; Chile; the People’s Republic of China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; the Republic of Korea; Malaysia; Mexico; New Zealand; the Republic of the Philippines; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand and the United States of America.  The APEC Secretariat also attended.  The PECC was represented.

1.
Adoption of Agenda

The Committee adopted the agenda proposed by the Chair with the following amendments:


Item 4:  
Re-order items to commence with 4.4

Item 5.2 (c) :
Add discussion of the Report of the third Infrastructure Workshop held on 25 August 1997 (Indonesia)


        5.2 (d) :
Canada will jointly present this subject with Japan

5.2 (e) :
Add presentation by Chinese Taipei of the Infrastructure Demand Information  Database (ID**2).  Discussion of plans for the 1998 Infrastructure Dialogue (Chinese Taipei).


        5.3 (b) :
Delete this item


        5.6 (a) :  
Change description of item to “Presentation of draft final report 




and summary of main conclusions”.


Item 6
:
Add report by China on plans for the 1998 Economic Outlook.

                     6.7     :
Other  business : discussion of the request by the South Pacific 

Forum to have economic data from Forum economies included in the Economic Outlook.

2. 
Business Arrangements

The Chair informed the Committee of the business arrangements for the meeting.

3.
Review and Discussion of implications for the EC’s 1997 work and its role in APEC flowing from SOM II (including SOM-COW) of the 1997 Cycle.

The Chair informed the Committee about discussions which took place at SOM II and the Committee of the Whole (COW) in Quebec City in May which related to the work of the Economic Committee. The EC had made a significant contribution to the key concept papers on infrastructure and sustainable development which had been discussed by the COW.  This work was now being carried forward in the paper prepared by the SOM Chair on “Strengthening Economic Infrastructure”, the ideas from which would be considered by Leaders and Ministers in Vancouver.


SOM II had also discussed institutional issues related to the handling of APEC’s work on Economic and Technical Cooperation.  One suggestion had been to give the Economic Committee responsibility for overseeing Ecotech activities in view of the Committee’s work in this area in 1996, which had culminated in its report on “The Status of Economic and Technical Cooperation in APEC”.  There had been no consensus in the SOM on this matter as a number of economies had indicated that they preferred the Economic Committee to remain focused on its cross-cutting analytical work as set out in its Term of Reference that had been reviewed by SOM and agreed upon last November, and not to assume new and extended responsibilities.  These institutional issues would be discussed further at SOM III guided by a paper prepared by the SOM Chair which set out the various options.


The Committee expressed its support for retaining the role of the EC as it was currently structured, with analytical studies and cross-cutting economic cooperation activities, such as FEEEP and infrastructure, as the main focus of its work.  The Committee further noted that its activities supported all three pillars of APEC’s work, not just economic and technical cooperation.  The Committee also emphasised the importance for APEC of maintaining an analytical network able to assess key economic issues from an APEC-wide perspective.

4.
Economic Outlook and Trade and Investment Liberalisation projects


4.1      1997 Economic Outlook



Korea briefed members on progress in preparing the 1997 Economic Outlook.  The Outlook would have two main parts: a macroeconomic review, containing an overview of regional performance and prospects and individual economy reports, and a structural analysis focusing on the theme of open regionalism.  Korea noted that considerable progress had been made in drafting sessions on 22-24 August and at an Economic Outlook Task Force meeting 25 August in St. John’s (see Annex 1), and expressed appreciation to member economies for their inputs to date to the Outlook.  Several members offered comments on the draft, which Korea undertook to incorporate in subsequent revisions.  Korea requested that any additional comments on the draft of the Outlook circulated to the Plenary reach it by 5 September.  The Chair reinforced the need to respect deadlines so that Korea could deliver a finished text to the APEC Secretariat in order to publish and distribute the Outlook in time for the November Ministerial Meeting. 



The APEC Secretariat requested that a ready-to-publish draft reach it no later than 18 October. 



Korea also invited members to attend the Economic Outlook Symposium, 6-7 October in Seoul, and circulated a draft program and registration materials.  Members were asked to respond concerning their participation by 12 September.



Members noted the importance of including in the 1997 Economic Outlook a clear but careful discussion of the foreign exchange market instability that had affected some member economies in 1997.  It was noted that the Outlook might attract greater public interest because of these developments.  Members agreed that discussion of this issue in the Outlook should be limited to a description of market developments and members’ responses to them and analysis of the causes of market instability.  In keeping with the EC’s mandate, the treatment would not include policy recommendations.  Members also agreed that discussion in the Outlook should be closely coordinated with discussion of this issue under the APEC Finance Ministers process.  Members welcomed the offer from Mr. Bruce Montador of Canada, 1997 coordinator for the Finance Working Group, to provide input on this issue to the EC Chair following a September meeting of that Group.



The Chair (as well as other members) thanked Korea for its diligent efforts in preparing the 1997 Outlook.  He noted that the EC is open to officials from all ministries and that it was important that the Outlook represent a coordinated, collective effort. As agreed at earlier informal and formal meetings, the Outlook was also being coordinated with other trade-related EC studies being conducted in 1997, he noted.  The Chair reiterated the Committee’s appreciation of China for taking on the responsibility of drafting the 1998 Economic Outlook.


4.2
Impact of Trade Liberalisation



Delegates from Japan and Singapore summarized for members the key findings of their draft final report on the Impact of Trade Liberalisation.  The study, which used a computable general equilibrium model to assess the impact of the trade liberalisation and facilitation measures in MAPA, found that MAPA would increase APEC-wide real GDP by 0.4 percent in or after 2010.  Total APEC export volume would rise 3.0 percent as a result of MAPA.  All APEC members would experience benefits, though those that liberalise more are forecast to enjoy higher gains.  The gains from trade facilitation were found to be greater than those from trade liberalisation in MAPA.  The GDP gain from tariff reduction in MAPA was estimated to be 25 percent of the total gain to be achieved by full tariff elimination in APEC.  Sensitivity analysis had also been conducted to test the robustness of the study’s results.



Members endorsed the results of the study, thanked Japan and Singapore for their efforts in conducting it, and agreed that the study would be a key EC deliverable for 1997.  Members also offered various comments that the drafters undertook to incorporate in a subsequent revision.  Drafters asked that any additional comments reach them by 12 September.



The Chair confirmed the EC’s intention to publish the study, expressed his appreciation to the modelers and to the drafters for their efforts, noting in particular the usefulness of there having been an experts meeting in Tokyo last March, and reiterated that the Trade Liberalisation study would help build public support for continued liberalisation and that it would be an important accomplishment for the Committee in 1997.  The Chair also reiterated the need to respect the drafters’ deadline for additional comments, in order to publish the report in time for the November Ministerial Meeting.


4.3
Impact of Investment Rule-making and Liberalisation



Chinese Taipei briefed members on progress in preparing its report of the study on the Impact of Investment Rule-making and Liberalisation.  The study comprises policy reviews from Canada, Chile, Korea, the Philippines and Chinese Taipei, and sectoral case studies for semiconductors, retail trade and telecommunications.  Chinese Taipei expressed its appreciation to those economies that had contributed policy reviews and case studies and asked that any others that plan to submit these do so by 5 September.  The study found that investment liberalisation and consequent increases in foreign direct investment bring economic benefits in terms of promoting capital formation, expanding linkages to the domestic economy, and promoting trade.  Chinese Taipei said it would be editing the draft report to reduce somewhat its length.  A revised draft would be circulated by 9 September and members would be asked to comment on it by 20 September.  Chinese Taipei planned to provide a final version to the APEC Secretariat by 10 October.


The Chair expressed the Committee’s appreciation to Chinese Taipei for conducting the study of such a large, complex topic.  A final Committee decision on publishing the study this year would be made once a final version had been circulated and reviewed by all the members.


4.4
Subregionalism’s Significance and Impact on APEC



Chinese Taipei briefed members on progress in preparing its report of the study on the Impact of Subregionalism.  The study examines several subregional trading arrangements (SRTAs) in the APEC region and assesses whether they support the APEC principle of open regionalism.  Using both qualitative judgments and quantitative assessment, the study suggests that SRTAs in APEC contribute to global trade liberalisation.  Members offered several comments, including on the study’s conclusion of WTO-consistency of SRTAs, and Chinese Taipei undertook to incorporate these and other comments raised in a subsequent drafting session into a revised paper.


The Chair expressed the Committee’s appreciation to Chinese Taipei for conducting the study of such a complex and timely issue what he hoped others would find useful, including the new WTO Committee on Regional Trading Arrangements (RTAs).  He indicated that his own comments on the draft would be forthcoming and that a final Committee decision on publishing the study this year would be made in due course.

4.5
TILF Project on Trade-Related Environment Measures and Environment-Related Trade Measures


China informed the Committee of the progress which had been made on this project.  A Task Force within China had been established which included both government officials and academics.  The Task Force had commenced a search of the relevant literature.  During the period November 1997-February 1998, a questionnaire would be sent out to member economies and field studies would be undertaken. China requested the assistance of all economies in ensuring the success of this initial survey part of the project.


The Committee noted that it would be important not to duplicate work already underway in other international organizations, and also in other APEC fora, but to ensure that the EC’s study provided complementary analytical support for these activities.
5.
Other Economic and Technical Cooperation Projects


5.1
Impact of Economic and Population Growth on Food, Energy and 
Environment (FEEEP)


The Chair informed the Committee that work on FEEEP issues was  progressing well.  The FEEEP Symposium would take place as scheduled next week in Saskatoon, and the relevant APEC fora would be represented to inform Symposium participants of their activities and to gain insights from the discussions on cross-linkages.


Australia and Japan reported that the Task Force on Food had met in Quebec City in May and had reviewed papers prepared on all four of its work areas (The Co-Chairs’ Report is at Annex 2).  The Shepherds of these areas were each preparing 20 page reports. The Co-Chairs were preparing a summary of the work of the Task Force, and this document would be presented to the Task Force meeting on 30-31 August for adoption, and then passed to the EC Chair as the contribution by the Task Force on Food to the 1997 interim FEEEP report to Leaders and Ministers.


Australia also reported that the meeting of Energy Ministers currently underway in Edmonton was considering a paper on energy-related FEEEP issues.  This paper highlighted the current work of Expert Groups which reported to the Energy Working Group, and work undertaken by the Asia-Pacific Energy Research Centre on energy-related FEEEP issues.  The Energy paper would be circulated to participants at the Symposium, and would be a useful input to the work on FEEEP.


Canada advised the Committee that discussions at the recent meeting of APEC Environment Ministers on Sustainable Development would be reported to the Symposium.  The debate on Sustainable Cities had been particularly relevant to FEEEP.


FEEEP Symposium


The Chair reviewed the arrangements for the Symposium and circulated a draft program.  He informed the Committee that 175 people had registered as participants.  The media would be invited to the proceedings on the first full day, but days two and three would be closed sessions to encourage frank discussion in these sensitive issue areas that had not been handled within APEC in this manner before.  There was strong support for the Symposium by the Province of Saskatchewan, and the Premier as well as the Provincial Minister for Economic Development would address the Symposium as well as the Federal Minister of Natural Resources.  The Secretary-General of the OECD would also make a keynote presentation both to encourage cross-linkages, horizontal work in his organization and elsewhere and as a step to improving contacts between the OECD and APEC fora.


There were no formal Symposium papers to be prepared because the emphasis of the Symposium was on the free flow of discussion among experts from governments (including Committee members), academics, business personnel and others.


FEEEP Report to Leaders and Ministers

The Chair advised the meeting that he was proposing that the 1997 interim report to Leaders and Ministers be about 10 pages long, with an emphasis on the work of relevant APEC fora.  The report would also contain several pages to be prepared by the EC, which integrated the individual FEEEP areas and dealt with cross-cutting themes.  This section of the report would draw on the conclusions of the Symposium. The report would briefly cover the process ahead and foreshadow work required to respond to the Leader’s request at Osaka for possible joint actions to be considered by them in 1998.


The Chair undertook to circulate a first draft of the report to EC members during the week beginning 15 September.  He noted that the informal EC meeting at the conclusion of the Symposium would provide an opportunity for members to consider what should be included in the section of the report covering the integration of the five FEEEP issues.  The Chair confirmed that the draft report would be sent to SOM for its consideration and that SOM would bring the document to the attention of Leaders and Ministers.

5.2
Infrastructure


Indonesia reported to the Committee on the Infrastructure Workshop held in Los Cabos, Mexico in June along with the Public-Business/Private Sector Dialogue, and also on the Workshop held in St John’s on 25 August.  Both Workshops had reviewed progress on individual activities in the Infrastructure Action Program and had considered the papers prepared by the SOM Chair on “Strengthening Economic Infrastructure”.  (The Co-Chairmen’s report of the 
Los Cabos Workshop is at Annex 3 and the Chairman’s report of the St John’s Workshop is at Annex 4).  Indonesia thanked the many members who had actively contributed to or led each of the many Workshop activities.



a)
Public-Business/Private Sector Dialogue

Mexico commented that the panel discussions of the Dialogue had reached important conclusions, and that these should be taken into account in the paper being prepared by the SOM Chair.  Mexico also suggested that the conclusions of the Dialogue should be developed further through detailed discussion at a future Workshop.



b)
Review of Analytical Work

Australia informed the Committee that the report of the “Review of Analytical Work” had been circulated at the Workshop, and members had been requested to send comments to Australia by 15 September.  Australia referred to the training course on private sector infrastructure investment management, which was currently underway, as a practical example of cooperation in APEC on infrastructure development.



c)
ECA Export Credit Agency (ECA) Cooperation

The Committee welcomed Japan’s report that eleven economies had been represented at the meeting of ECAs held in Los Cabos immediately prior to  the Dialogue.  It had been agreed at the meeting that ECAs could have a catalytic role in facilitating private infrastructure development, although care would need to be taken not to distort the market mechanism.  Five mechanisms for facilitating cooperation between ECAs had been identified at the Los Cabos meeting, and these mechanisms would form the basis of future cooperation.


The  Committee was advised that ECAs would meet in Ottawa on 15-16 September to discuss cooperative activities with SMEs, and the heads of ECAs would meet in Vancouver on 21 November.



d)
Information Sharing

Chinese Taipei provided the Committee with a progress report on its “Survey on APEC Infrastructure Demand” and gave a demonstration of the ease of use of the Infrastructure Demand Information Database (ID**2).  Chinese Taipei informed the Committee that the database would be placed on a web site in September, and this would make it easily accessible to the private sector.


Chinese Taipei requested member economies which had not already done so to provide details of their infrastructure  projects so that these could be included in ID**2.  Economies which did not have a central infrastructure agency could consider suggesting linkages to other relevant databases.


The Committee recorded its appreciation to Chinese Taipei for the very high quality product it had prepared.  The Committee also noted that the Japanese proposal to establish the Infra-Net had been in principle endorsed by the Workshop, subject to the Secretariat’s agreement.  Some members recommended that the Infra-Net be linked with the ID**2 database as soon as practicable.



e)
1998 Public-Business/Private Sector Dialogue

Chinese Taipei informed the Committee that preparations had commenced for holding the next Public-Business/Private Sector Dialogue in May 1998 in either Taipei or Hualien.  The Committee endorsed the view of the Workshop that the interests of the private-business sector should be a key factor in selecting the topics to be discussed at the Dialogue.


f) 
SOM Chair’s Paper on “Strengthening Economic Infrastructure”



Canada advised the Committee that it was seeking to move the paper to the next stage, in which a list of specific outcomes would be set out for consideration by Ministers and Leaders. The comments of the two Workshops had been most helpful in that respect.  


The Committee agreed that a shorter document focusing on concrete outcomes would also be needed.  However, it was felt that the paper should not lose sight of the key role of the Infrastructure Workshop and the Public-Business/Private Sector Dialogue in moving forward APEC’s work on infrastructure.


Concern was expressed by several members about some elements in the list of proposed outcomes, notably the item on ECA cooperation.  It was noted that the paper went well beyond what had been agreed between ECAs on their cooperation at their meeting in Los Cabos, and included proposals that had been raised in other discussions and at the Dialogue for inviting ECAs to take a more proactive role in the application of good practices to the structuring of projects. It had been felt that the suggestions for an Investment Protection Agreement would not be generally supported at this time.  It was also noted that the paper did not yet cover important environment-related outcomes (in economic and development cooperation) under the work on clean technology and clean oceans.


Several members requested that the SOM Chair ensure that ecotech activities were fully and adequately reflected in the paper, as well as the important TILF-related outcomes.  The Committee endorsed Malaysia’s suggestion that the paper should include ideas about how local communities could participate in strengthening economic infrastructure.


5.3
Survey of Economic Instruments for Environmental Protection


Canada presented the final report of the Survey.  The Committee expressed its appreciation to Canada for undertaking this work, and agreed that it was a very useful document which should be widely disseminated, including at the FEEEP Symposium.  The APEC Secretariat undertook to look into publishing the Survey as an Economic Committee document in either December 1997 or in January 1998, depending on the availability of funds.  Chinese Taipei noted that it planned to hold a workshop on this subject in December 1997.

5.4
Intra-regional Migration


Hong Kong, China provided a progress report on this project, noting that it was still waiting for some economies to return the questionnaire which had been distributed.  The Committee agreed that outstanding responses should be sent to Hong Kong, China by 30 September.


Hong Kong, China advised that the tentative timetable for the project was as follows:


-
preliminary report 
-
January 1998


-
interim report

-
May 1998


-
draft final report
-
August 1998


5.5
Information Society


Korea presented its draft paper on the “Economic Effects of the Cooperation in the Telecommunications Sector and the Cooperative Strategies in APEC”. The research indicated that APEC cooperation in the telecommunications sector would provide all member economies with substantial economic gains, and that the development of an information infrastructure was a precursor to the emergence of an Asia-Pacific information society.


Canada informed the Committee that the Korean paper and the Canadian paper presented at the previous EC meeting were complementary, that some of the emerging themes had been presented at the World Bank/Government of Canada’s ‘Global Information ‘97 Conference in Toronto in June, and that Canada had engaged a consultant to integrate the two papers into one Economic Committee document.  It was intended that the first integrated draft would be ready for circulation to members by the end of November.


The Committee thanked both Korea and Canada for their work, and agreed that the first EC meeting in February 1998 would have an 
in-depth discussion of the integrated paper.
5.6
Cost and Productivity Trends and Patterns of Specialisation in APEC


Hong Kong, China gave a presentation to the Committee highlighting the main findings of the research on this trade and investment-related topic.  The study concluded that economies respond to changes in the international environment in different ways, and that productivity growth tended to be higher for an economy which specialized in products or industries for which there was a growing market demand.


The Committee expressed its appreciation to Hong Kong, China, noting that this project was theoretical and empirical exercise which was of a somewhat different nature from other EC projects, and that it may be academically controversial.  It was, however, very useful background for APEC’s TILF-related work and was also helpful in demonstrating to the wider public the benefits of more open trade.


The Committee agreed to provide comments to Hong Kong, China by the end of October.  Hong Kong, China agreed to provide more details on the underlying assumptions of the Study to those members who requested this information.
6.
Other Activities/Projects


6.1
Update on FDI database


Canada informed the Committee that the 1993 update had recently been completed and circulated.  Work was now underway on the 1994 update, and it was expected that this would be ready for dissemination, both in hard copy and electronically, in February 1998

6.2
EC Report on Information Gathering and Analysis


Canada reported on the meeting of the Small Group on Information Gathering and Analysis held on 24 August in St. John’s.  The meeting had endorsed the revised collective action matrix for the 15th area of Part 1 of the Osaka Action Agenda.  The Committee agreed to Chinese Taipei’s request that the matrix be amended to include the Infrastructure Workshop project to develop an Infrastructure Demand Information Database.   


6.3
Secretariat report on matters affecting the Committee


The APEC Secretariat informed the Committee that at its meeting at the end of July, the Budget and Administrative Committee had approved the two Economic Committee projects which had been put forward.  $101,000 had been allocated for EC publications in 1998, and funding of $342,000 had been approved for the second year of the TILF project on Trade-Related Environment Measures and Environment-Related Trade Measures.


The Secretariat drew members’ attention to specific requirements for projects presented to the BAC, and urged members to start preparing proposals for 1999 funding as soon as possible, so that they could be discussed at the first EC plenary meeting in February 1998.


The Secretariat informed the Committee that the SOM would be considering changes to the policy on public access to APEC documents which, if accepted, would mean that all final documents would be unclassified unless the relevant APEC forum specifically requested otherwise.

6.4
Future events of relevance to the Committee


The Chair informed the Committee that the International Federation of Associations of Business Economists (IFABE) would be meeting in Vancouver on 17-20 November.  The IFABE had expressed interest in the work of the Economic Committee and would be inviting the coordinators of some of the EC’s projects to make presentations to the meeting.


The Chair emphasized that IFABE was not an APEC meeting, and that EC documents would not be made available to it in advance of the Ministerial Meeting.  There was no requirement to attend the IFABE meeting; however, it provided an excellent opportunity to bring the Committee’s work to the attention of a wider professional audience, particularly those from Europe.


The Chair also informed the Committee of the proposed meeting of Senior Economic Advisers, which might take place immediately prior to the Ministerial Meeting.  The SOM Chair would be seeking the views of Senior Officials in respect of this proposal. This meeting would have no direct relationship to the Economic Committee, but could help set the agenda for further analytical studies by the Committee and develop possible themes for future Economic Outlooks.


6.5
Economic Committee Annual Report to Ministers


The Chair informed the Committee that he would prepare the first draft of the Annual Report to Ministers and circulate it to members mid-late October.  The final document would be submitted to the informal SOM which would be held immediately prior to the Ministerial Meeting.

6.6
Future meetings


Members discussed whether there was a requirement for another meeting in 1997 to finalize outstanding work.  It was agreed that a full plenary meeting would probably not be necessary, but that meetings of the Task Force on the Economic Outlook, the Infrastructure Workshop and the Task Force on Food may be required.  A final decision would be taken by the individual sub-fora based on the progress made over the next few weeks.


The Committee agreed that, following its Terms of Establishment, it would plan to meet twice in 1998 - in February on the margins of SOM I, and in September on the margins of SOM III.


6.7
Other Business


China briefed members on its preliminary plans for the theme and structure of the 1998 Economic Outlook.  China proposed as a theme the linkage between technical cooperation and sustainable development of APEC member economies.  It noted that the advantages of an economic growth strategy based mainly on increasing physical inputs were gradually eroding and that this strategy had serious environmental consequences.  Thus APEC should examine how economies could strengthen technical cooperation to shift the development paradigm from resource-based growth to knowledge-based growth.  The 1998 Outlook would also include the usual macroeconomic overview of members’ recent performance.  In this regard, China said it would be considering possible revisions to the format for economic indicators, with a view to making the presentation as relevant as possible.


Members considered the April 1997 offer by the South Pacific Forum Secretariat to include economic data from the 13 SPF members that are not APEC members in future Economic Outlooks.  Members agreed that the Outlook was a key document in defining the APEC region and that it would be best to limit the economies presented in the Outlook to current APEC members. 
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